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2.
INFORMATION

2.1. The Executive Committee at its meeting on 13th January asked that this committee examine the arrangements for winter gritting and snow clearance in the light of the recent adverse weather conditions. An invitation has been issued for Northamptonshire County Council to attend this meeting. 

2.2. Responsibility for gritting roads and pavements lies with the County Council as highway authority, and the County Council has a published schedule of roads which it is committed to gritting. This schedule is by law provided to all households each year. In broad terms, the County Council prioritises main roads for gritting. It does not generally clear pavements or pedestrianised roads in the town centre of Kettering. Attached are extracts from the County Council website and its publicly distributed leaflet on winter gritting. (Appendix A)
2.3. The Borough Council has no role, or any equipment to carry out pre-emptive gritting. It also has no large scale storage capacity for storing salt, which would in any case require an appropriate licence from the Highways Agency. It has historically confined itself to snow clearance on and adjacent to its own premises (largely by hand),  prioritising access to sheltered housing schemes, and then focusing on town centre pavements and pavements adjacent to the hospital. The Council has acquired a small amount of grit for these purposes each year. Resources have therefore generally not stretched to, for example, clearance of most off-street car parks, because there would be insufficient grit to do these and the other areas listed above. 

2.4. This work has been undertaken in the spirit of supporting the County Council and in providing a public service using staffing that would otherwise not be able to fully function in the snow (mostly grounds and street cleansing staff). There have been relatively few instances of heavy snowfall before the winter of 2009, so there had been relatively little call on this snow clearance role. 

2.5. In the summer of 2009, the County Council wrote to the Borough Council advising that it would assume responsibility for clearing pavements (attached as Appendix B) , and consequently, the Borough Council only deployed its resources when snow fell in early December 2009 on its own property. However, the County Council confined itself to its usual gritting operations and therefore most of the town centre was left un-cleared, causing problems for businesses and shoppers in the town centre. 

2.6. When there were further snow falls in January, the Borough Council resumed gritting town centre and other pavements. The County Council agreed to make grit available to it from its Brixworth depot, an offer that has been taken up this month. The Council also drew up the attached “Frequently Asked Questions” document for its website (Appendix C). This set out everyone’s roles and responsibilities and practice and the attached map also illustrates the areas in Kettering Town centre where the Borough Council has agreed to grit and clear pavements.   
2.7. Given that there me be further significant snow falls, some clarity is needed about what the Borough Council should focus on, and at what cost, and that in turn requires an understanding of the County Council’s priorities and intentions. 

3.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT
3.1
The Borough Council received a number of complaints in December 2009 about the lack of snow clearance; conversely in February 2009, we received a number of compliments. There is clearly widespread confusion about which authority is responsible for which functions, and the Borough Council is assumed by many to be responsible for all gritting and snow clearance. 
3.2.
Following the February 2009 snow falls, the Rural Forum asked for a presentation on snow clearance, which was provided by NCC officers in November last year. The notes of the Forum meeting are attached, and these give a further level of detail on some of the issues the County Council face. (Appendix D)

4.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
4.1
It would be helpful to joint working on highways related activities if there would be a clear statement and practice about what the County Council and Borough Council each does in the event of heavy snow falls. 
5.
USE OF RESOURCES
5.1. The Borough Council is not funded to carry out winter gritting or snow clearance. Any resource that the Borough Council spends over and above clearing its own premises has to be borne from local taxpayers, on top of that which residents pay to the County Council for fulfilling its statutory responsibilities. Therefore, any additional burden the Borough Council takes on will have, ultimately, to be at the expense of other KBC activities. 
5.2. There is some resource available to the Borough Council, in that during periods of heavy snowfall, normal grounds maintenance and street cleaning work is disrupted; the staff can therefore be deployed to clear snow.  However, precautionary gritting of pavements etc would incur additional costs, since that would be done before snow fall, and therefore at a time when those resources are not under-utilised. If the Borough Council was to assist the County Council in a fully effective way, there would need to be some financial contribution from NCC, in addition to the welcome offer of grit. 
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





To summarise the discharge of responsibilities for winter gritting as they stand at present and seek members’ views on the continued role of the Borough Council  in supplementing  county council gritting operations in winter. 


	





6.	RECOMMENDATION





	Members’ views are sought 









